
 
January 10, 2019 

 
 
Name 
County Elections Office 
Street 
City, PA Zip 
 
Dear County Elections Official, 

My department is reviewing the procurement of new voting machines by counties, a review 
prompted by reports of elections officials accepting trips or gifts from voting equipment vendors. 
I request the following information from all county board of elections directors by Feb. 8, 2019: 

• The names of all county officials (if any) who have accepted gifts of any kind, 
including trips to serve on “advisory boards,” since 2013; 

• The names of all county officials who have attended seminars or conferences hosted 
by a voting system vendor and had their trip(s) paid for by the taxpayers since 2013;  

• The names of vendors who have paid for such gifts/trips; 
• The value of such gifts/trips; and 
• The names of vendors who have offered any gifts/trips that were refused. 
• If there is nothing of this sort to report, please indicate such in your formal response. 

Please note that my request is not connected in any way to my SURE audit or to any other 
audit. Furthermore, my request for information should not interrupt or delay your county’s 
procurement process to meet the Department of State’s deadline for having new voting machines 
in place. You should continue to comply with that directive.  

The information I am requesting should be emailed to Amy Gulli, director of special reports, 
at agulli@paauditor.gov by 5 p.m. Friday, Feb. 8, 2019. Should you have questions, please feel 
free to call her at 717-787-1381. Thank you for your time and cooperation. 

Sincerely, 
Eugene A. DePasquale 
Auditor General

This document contains the responses received 
from all 67 counties to Auditor General DePasquale's 

Jan. 10 request for information. 

mailto:agulli@paauditor.gov












www.bedfordcountypa.org 

 

 

January 31, 2019 

 

Eugene A. DePasquale 

Auditor General 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 

Department of the Auditor General 

Harrisburg, PA  17120-0018 

 

Mr. DePasquale: 

 

Thank you for your inquiry to the County of Bedford, Pennsylvania with your request for information pursuant 

to the reports of election officials accepting trips or gifts from voting equipment vendors. 

 

I received your request dated January 10, 2019, whereby you requested: 

            

 The names of all county official (if any) who have accepted gifts of any kind, including trips to serve on 

“advisory boards,” since 2013; 

 The names of all county officials who have have attended seminars or conferences hosted by a voting 

system vendor and had their trip (s) paid for by the taxpayers since 2013; 

 The names of vendor who have paid for such gifts/trips; 

 The value of such gifts/trips and; 

 The names of vendors who have offered any gifts/trips that were refused.” 

 

I contacted the Finance Department and the following has been reported: 

We have no record of any elected officials accepting any type of gifts/trips since 2013. 

I trust this information is pursuant to the subject of your request. Please be advised that this correspondence will 

serve to close this record with our office.  

 

Respectfully, 

 

Debra Brown 

 

Debra Brown 

Chief Clerk 

Debra Brown 

Bedford County Office Building 

200 South Juliana Street 

Bedford, Pennsylvania   15522 

TELEPHONE:  814-623-4807 

Fax:  814-623-0991 

dbrown@bedfordcountypa.org 

Chief Clerk  
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Thursday, February 21, 2019 11:15 AM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: FW: Berks County - Response to Auditor General DePasquale’s January 10, 2019 

correspondence
Attachments: Barnhardt  Statement of Financial Interests for 2018.pdf; Olivieri Statement of Financial 

Interests for 2018.pdf

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from disclosure. If the reader of this message is not 
the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, 
distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or transmission. If you 
have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 

From: Schnee, Chad <CSchnee@countyofberks.com>  
Sent: Friday, February 1, 2019 10:40 AM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Subject: Berks County ‐ Response to Auditor General DePasquale’s January 10, 2019 correspondence 
 
Dear Director Gulli: 
 
In response to Auditor General DePasquale’s January 10, 2019 correspondence, please find attached completed 
Statements of Financial Interests for County Commissioner Kevin Barnhardt and Director of Election Services Deborah 
Olivieri for the 2018 calendar year.   
 
My understanding is that no other County officials have received any type of “gifts” and that neither Commissioner 
Barnhardt nor Director Olivieri accepted anything from any voting equipment vendors prior to 2018.   
 
My further understanding is that Dominion sent a $25.00 Wine & Spirits gift card to Director Olivieri in 2018 and that she 
returned this gift card.   
 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me. 
 

J. Chadwick Schnee, Esquire 
First Assistant County Solicitor  
Berks County Services Center  
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633 Court Street, 13th Floor 
Reading, PA  19601 
(610)478‐6105  Ext. 6107 
FAX (610)478‐6139 
www.countyofberks.com 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
This message and the attachment(s) are intended for the use of the individual or entity to whom it is addressed and may 
contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If the reader of this 
message is not the intended recipient or the employee or agent responsible for delivering the message to the intended 
recipient, you are hereby notified that any retention, use, dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication 
including attachments is strictly prohibited. If you have received this communication in error, please notify us 
immediately by telephone or reply to the original message at the above address and then delete all copies of the 
message. 
Thank you. 
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COUNTY OF BUCKS 
OFFICE OF THE COMMISSIONERS 

55 East Court Street, Doylestown, PA 18901 

215-348-6000 

 

County Commissioners 

Robert G. Loughery, Chairman 

Charles H. Martin, Vice Chair 

Diane M. Ellis-Marseglia, LCSW 

 

 

February 1, 2019 

 

 

Mr. Eugene A. DePasquale 

Auditor General, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 

Harrisburg, PA 17120-0018 

 

 

Dear Auditor General,  

 

In response to your recent request to provide information on any gifts, trips or the like, from 

voting machine equipment vendors since 2013, we have reached out to the following parties 

within our organization:  

 

 Bucks County Board of Elections and Voter Registration Staff  

 Solicitor and Staff  

 Voting Machine Supervisor 

 Chief Information Officer and IT Staff 

 Chief Operating Officer 

 County Commissioners  

 Three former Staff Members  

In the interest of full disclosure, our current vendor, Electec, gave the Board of Elections office a 

promotional folding chair with their name on it. The estimated cost of this chair is $8.05, and 

was received around August 21, 2018.  

 

While meals where not specifically included in your request, we felt that they too needed to be 

shared. Around the same time that the chair was received, Electec invited all of their current 

Pennsylvania contractees to a dinner during a Summer Conference in Pittsburgh, and our staff 

did attend. At the same conference, a buffet lunch was served that was sponsored by ES&S. 

There was also a Duquesne Incline Tour amounting to $1.75 per person each way, which was 

sponsored by Dominion.  

 

Additionally back in 2017, Lehigh County hosted an Electronic Poll Book Seminar where a 

lunch was picked up by one of the vendors (vendor unknown). Similarly, at an Election Officials 

Katie M. Pliszka 

Assistant Director,  

Board of Elections 

 













County of Cameron  Cameron County Commissioners 
20 East 5th Street  Lori J. Reed, Chair 
Emporium, PA  15834  Phillip P. Jones 
Tele: 814/486-2315  H. James Thomas 
Fax: 814/486-3176 
camcocomm@cameroncountypa.com  Solicitor, Edwin W. Tompkins III 

“The Heart of the Wilds” 

 
 
February 8, 2019 
 
Eugene A. DePasquale 
Auditor General 
Commonwealth of PA 
Harrisburg, PA  17120-0018 
 
Via email to: agulli@paauditor.gov 
 
Dear Sir, 
 
 Please accept this letter in response to your request inquiring about trips or gifts 
from voting equipment vendors since 2013. 
  

In September of 2018, Election Systems and Software presented a voter machine 
demonstration for the Board of Elections and staff here at the County.  After the 
demonstration, they invited us to lunch at a local restaurant and paid for our lunch.  
Myself and my assistant attended the lunch.  We do not know the amount of the meal 
costs. Also in 2018, several of us were invited to attend voter demonstrations of machines 
and software in Potter and Clearfield counties.  In Potter County (attended by myself 
only), Dominion Voting paid for lunch during the demonstration from a local pizza place.  
The value of the meal is unknown.  In Clearfield County (software only demo attended 
by myself and my assistant), Election Systems and Software gave each County in 
attendance (Cameron and Clearfield) a box of chocolate covered pretzel of which the 
value is unknown.   
 

 Once yearly, myself and my Assistant, attend the Pennsylvania County 
Election Officials Annual Conference.  At some of these yearly conferences, our current 
vendor (Election Systems and Software) conducted informational luncheon meetings and 
provided bag lunches to those in attendance.  The value of these bag lunches are 
unknown. Also at these annual conferences, the County has received merchandise and 
marketing items from all vendors in attendance of which the value is not known.  These 
items include but was not limited to: pens, mugs, cups, water bottles, highlighters, eye-
glass cleaners, computer screen cleaners, candy items, etc.  Some vendors also paid for 
beverages at some of our activities during the conference.   
  
 

At the 2016 Annual Conference held in State College, we were invited to attend a 
dinner hosted by Dominion Voting at a local restaurant of which the name escapes me.  
Many counties were in attendance.  Transportation and meal was provided and the value 
of this is unknown. They also provided transportation for a Wine Tour of the area.  

mailto:camcocomm@zitomedia.net


 

During the tour, they paid for entry for all on the trip to a private tour of Big Spring 
Spirits in Bellefonte.  The value of this is unknown.  

 
At the 2017 Annual Conference in Harrisburg, we were invited to attend a dinner 

hosted by our vendor (Election Systems and Software) at Char’s Tracy Mansion.  
Transportation and meal was provided and the value of this is unknown.  

 
At the 2018 Annual Conference in Pittsburgh, we were invited to dinners offered 

by our current vendor and also by Dominion Voting.  We chose to attend the dinner and 
Roberto Clemente Museum tour with Dominion.  Dominion Voting paid the tab for all in 
attendance for meal, tour and transportation of which the value is unknown. 

 
 To the best of my knowledge, this is a complete listing of what we have received 
from the various vendors. If you have any further questions, please do not hesitate to 
contact this office. 
 
Respectfully, 
 

 
Brenda G. Munz 
Secretary to Commissioners/Chief Clerk 
Director of Elections 
 
 























Clearfield County Election/Voter Registration Office 

  
212 East Locust Street, Suite 106 
Clearfield, Pennsylvania 16830 

Phone: (814) 765-2642 Ext. 5053 
Toll Free within Clearfield County 1-888-965-2642 

Fax: (814) 765-1423 
 

January 17, 2019 
 
 
 
 

Eugene A DePasquale 
Auditor General 
Finance Building 
613 North Street Room 229 
Harrisburg PA 17120-0018 
 
Auditor General DePasquale: 
 
This is in response to your letter dated January 10, 2019 inquiring about any gifts/trips received 
from voting machine vendors by any Election official in Clearfield County between 2013 and 
now. 
 
Every year the Pennsylvania County Election Officials hold an annual conference that both the 
Director of Elections and the Director of Voter Registration for Clearfield County have attended.  
During these conferences, voting machine vendors as well as Election supply companies have 
attended. 
 
Over the years at these yearly conferences, we have attended informational luncheons with 
Election System & Software (ES&S), out of Omaha, Nebraska.  ES&S is the manufacturer of the 
current voting equipment used in Clearfield County.  Until recently other than the vendor halls, 
this was the extent of our interaction with the vendors. 
 
At the 2017 Pennsylvania County Election Officials conference held in Harrisburg, both 
Clearfield County Directors, along with many others, were invited and attended a dinner hosted 
by Election System & Software at Char’s Tracy Mansion in Harrisburg.  Election System & 
Software paid the bill for all of us; therefore, the value of the meal is unknown. 
 
In 2018, we attended the conference in Pittsburgh.  Once again both Directors were invited to 
Dinners offered by Election System & Software and Dominion Voting based out of Colorado. 
They decided to attend the dinner hosted by Dominion Voting at the Roberto Clemente Museum 
in Pittsburgh.  As with Election System & Software, Dominion Voting paid the bill for all of us: 
therefore, the value of the meal is unknown. 
 



In addition, during 2018, we held voting demonstrations; Election System & Software and 
Dominion Voting visited our county and provided lunch for the attendees.  The vendors provided 
both lunches so the value is unknown.  
 
To the best of our knowledge, this is a complete listing of what we have received from the 
vendors over the years.  If you have any further questions, please do not hesitate to contact this 
office. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Dawn E Graham 
Director of Elections 
 
  
 

 
 



Robert B. “Pete” Smeltz, Jr. 
Chairman 

Jeffrey A. Snyder 
Vice Chairman 

Paul W. Conklin 
Commissioner 

 

 

 

Jann R. Meyers, Chief Clerk 

Larry E. Coploff, Solicitor 

 

Phone: (570) 893-4000 
             (800) 509-6697 

Fax: (570) 893-4041 

Board of Commissioners 
 

CLINTON COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

2 PIPER WAY, SUITE 300 

LOCK HAVEN, PENNSYLVANIA 17745 

 

   

  

 

February 8, 2019 

 

Amy Gulli 

Director of Special Reports 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 

Department of the Auditor General 

Harrisburg, PA 171200-0018 

 

Dear Ms. Gulli, 

 

In response to the Auditor General’s letter dated January 10, 2019 in reference to gifts 

received or offered from Voting System Vendors, below is a list of gifts received or offered to our 

Elections Staff and County Elected Officials since 2013: 

DATE 

VENDOR/ 

EVENT ATTENDEE/RECIPIENT ITEMS VALUE 

2013 - 

2018 

Annual Western PA Elections 

Conference Exhibit Hall:  

Various Vendors 

Sponsored by PA Dept. of State / 

Western PA Elections Association Director of Elections 

Miscellaneous 

marketing items: 

candy, water bottles, 

pens, paper Di Minimis 

2013 - 

2018 

Annual Western PA Elections 

Conference: Vendor Sponsored Dinners Director of Elections Meals 

Did Not Attend 

Value Unknown 

2013 - 

2018 

CCAP Conference Exhibit Hall:  

Various Vendors 

County Commissioners,  

Chief Clerks 

Miscellaneous 

marketing items: 

candy, water bottles, 

pens, paper Di Minimis 

8/16/2018 

ES&S  

Voting System 

Demonstration 

County Commissioners,  

Chief Clerk, IT Staff,  

Director of Elections 

Sweet rolls, coffee 

mugs  Di Minimis 

9/24/2018 

Dominion Voting System 

Demonstration 

County Commissioners,  

Chief Clerk, IT Staff,  

Director of Elections Coffee Di Minimis 

11/6/2018 ES&S  All Election Day Staff 

1 box chocolate 

covered pretzels Di Minimis 

 

Please let me know if you need additional information. I can be reached at 570-893-4019. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Maria Boileau 

Director, Voter Registration / Elections 

Deputy Chief Clerk      
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Tuesday, January 22, 2019 9:42 AM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: FW: Auditor General Request 
Attachments: SKM_4050190117163500.pdf

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from disclosure. If the reader of this message is not 
the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, 
distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or transmission. If you 
have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 

From: Matthew Repasky <mrepasky@columbiapa.org>  
Sent: Thursday, January 17, 2019 4:15 PM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Subject: Auditor General Request  
 
Director of Special Reports Amy Gulli, from Columbia County there is nothing of this sort to report per your request. 
Copy attached. Have a great rest of your day, 
 
Matthew Repasky 
Columbia County Elections 
mrepasky@columbiapa.org 
570‐389‐5640 
 
 
 
 
 

























COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS 
 

FOREST COUNTY        TIONESTA, PENNA. 
 

 
Robert J. Snyder, Jr.                  Jean Ann Hitchcock 
Basil D. Huffman                   Director of Elections 
Norman J. Wimer                   814-755-3537 
Board of Elections                  jahitchcock@co.forest.pa.us 

 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of Auditor General 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-0018 
 
February 11, 2019 
 
Dear Ms. Gulli, 
 
Please accept my apologies that this information did not meet your February 8, 2019 deadline. I 
was not trying to be unresponsive to your request, however, I am not only the Director of 
Elections and Voter Registrar, but also process the county’s payroll along with many other 
miscellaneous duties. I have completed your request to the best of my recollection and as soon 
as I was able. 
In response to your request, please see below. 
 
• The names of all county officials (if any) who have accepted gifts of any kind, including 
trips to  serve on "advisory boards," since 2013;  
Joe Passerella from ES&S invited all of the Western Counties Election Officials to Erie for a wine 
festival ($15.00 admission) on September 29, 2018. I chose to attend and afterwards he invited 
us to dinner at a nearby restaurant. I have no idea what the cost of the meal was. 
• The names of all county officials who have attended seminars or conferences hosted by 
a voting  system vendor and had their trip(s) paid for by the taxpayers since 2013; None 
• The names of vendors who have paid for such gifts/trips; None 
• The value of such gifts/trips; and None 
• The names of vendors who have offered any gifts/trips that were refused. None 
• lf there is nothing of this sort to report, please indicate such in your formal response. 
No other gifts of any kind including trips have ever been offered by any voting equipment 
vendor. 
 
Respectfully,  
Jean Ann Hitchcock 
Director of Elections, Forest County  
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Thursday, January 31, 2019 12:23 PM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: FW: Response - Franklin County

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from disclosure. If the reader of this message is not 
the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, 
distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or transmission. If you 
have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 
From: Carrie Gray <cegray@franklincountypa.gov>  
Sent: Thursday, January 31, 2019 11:31 AM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Cc: Jean Byers <jcbyers@franklincountypa.gov>; Mary Beth Shank <mbshank@franklincountypa.gov> 
Subject: Response ‐ Franklin County 

 
Good morning, 

Per your request dated January 10, 2019, Franklin County Elections Officials, defined as the members 
of election board, election board solicitor, county administrator/chief clerk and deputy chief clerk, have not 
taken any trips to serve on advisory boards or been offered any trip that was refused. As far as gifts from any 
voting equipment vendor, other than de minimis items that may be offered (pens, notepads, etc.), which would 
have to be valued at $25.00 or less for a county employee to accept per county policy, no gift has been offered 
or accepted.  Franklin County Election Officials have partaken of group meals for all attendees 
during Department of State sponsored election conferences which may have been sponsored by vendors.   

Thank you,  
 
 
Carrie E. Gray, M.A. 
County Administrator/Chief Clerk 
Franklin County Government 
340 N. Second St. 
Chambersburg, PA 17201 
email:  cegray@franklincountypa.gov  
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County of Fulton 
116 West Market Street, Suite 205; McConnellsburg, PA 17233                  Fax:  717-485-9411 

Telephone:  717-485-6864                                                               Email:  khann@co.fulton.pa.us 

 

 

January 22, 2019 

 

 

 

Amy Gulli, Director of Special Reports 

Commonwealth of PA 

Department of Auditor General 

Harrisburg PA 17120 - 0018 

 

Dear Ms. Gulli: 

 

This is in reference to a letter received from Auditor General Eugene A DePasquale, 

dated January 10, 2019, pertaining to the procurement of new voting machines by 

counties and the accepting or receipt of trips and/or gifts from voting machine vendors. 

 

This letter is to inform you that no gifts of any kind have been or will be accepted from 

any vendor.  

 

If you have any questions, please contact me directly at 717-485-6864.  Thank you. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Karen M. Hann-McFadden 

Director of Elections 

COUNTY OF FULTON 

  

 

mailto:khann@co.fulton.pa.us










1

Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Monday, January 28, 2019 1:10 PM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: Fwd: Auditor General letter 1/10/19

 

Sent from my iPhone 
 
Begin forwarded message: 

From: Eva Weyrich <eweyrich@juniataco.org> 
Date: January 28, 2019 at 11:51:11 AM EST 
To: agulli@paauditor.gov 
Subject: Auditor General letter 1/10/19 

In response to Auditor General Eugene A Depasquale's letter dated January 10, 2019, none of the 
Juniata County Commissioners meet any of the criteria as outlined in the letter.  Please let me 
know if you need any further information. 
 
--  
Eva M. Weyrich 
Juniata County Voter Registrar/Election Director 
1 N Main St PO Box 68 
Mifflintown PA 17059 
717-436-7706 
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Friday, February 8, 2019 4:06 PM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: FW: Voting Equipment Vendors - Lackawanna County

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from disclosure. If the reader of this message is not 
the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, 
distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or transmission. If you 
have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 

From: Donald J. Frederickson Jr <FredericksonD@lackawannacounty.org>  
Sent: Friday, February 8, 2019 3:16 PM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Cc: Marion Medalis <MedalisM@lackawannacounty.org> 
Subject: Voting Equipment Vendors ‐ Lackawanna County 
 
Dear Ms. Gulli,  
 
In response to the Auditor Generals letter of January 28, 2019, please be advised that I have confirmed with our county 
Election Bureau officials and elected officials regarding receiving gifts and remuneration from any voting machine 
vendors. 
 
None of our election officials or elected officials have received any gifts, trips or other forms of remuneration from any 
voting machine vendors.   
 
If I may be of any further assistance to you, let me know. 
 
Very truly yours,  
 
Donald J. Frederickson, Jr., Esq. 
Chief of Staff/General Counsel. 
 









COUNTY OF LEHIGH 
Office of the Election Board 

  
  
  
 
 
 
  

 Timothy A. Benyo 
  Chief Clerk 
timothybenyo@lehighcounty.org 

Lehigh County Government Center 
Office of Voter Registration & Elections 

17 South Seventh Street 
Allentown, PA 18101-2401 

Telephone (610) 782-3194 
Fax (610) 770-3845 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania   February 4, 2019 
Department of the Auditor General 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-0018 
 
Dear Auditor General DePasquale, 
 
Please consider this my formal response to your letter dated January 10, 2019 pertaining to voting 
machine procurement.  Your questions are as follows: 
 
The names of all county officials (if any) who have accepted gits of any kind, including trips to serve on 
“advisory boards,” since 2013; 
 
I have not accepted any gifts or have been approached by any vendor to serve on an advisory board at 
any time in my 10+ years as an Election Director.  I have no knowledge of any other Lehigh County 
Official who accepted any gifts from voting machine vendors or who was approached by them to serve on 
an advisory board. 
 
The names of all county officials who have attended seminars or conferences hosted by a voting system 
vendor and had their trip(s) paid for by the taxpayers since 2013; 
 
I have never attended a voting system vendor hosted seminar or conference.  I have no knowledge of any 
other Lehigh County Official attending such seminar or conference so hosted. 
 
The names of vendors who paid for such gifts/trips; 
 
There have been no gifts/trips by, or accepted from any voting machine vendor of which I am aware. 
 
The value of such gifts/trips; and 
 
I have never been offered any gifts/trips from a voting machine vendor, nor do I have knowledge of any 
other Lehigh County official receiving such gifts or trips. 
 
The names of vendors who have offered any gifts/trips that were refused. 
 
There have been no gifts/trips from any voting machine vendor.  
 
There is nothing of this sort to report.  Please feel free to contact me with any additional questions. 
 
          Sincerely, 
 
 
  
          Timothy Benyo 









 
 

 

February 4, 2019 

 

 

VIA EMAIL TO: 

 

Amy Gulli, Director of Special Reports 

agulli@paauditor.gov 

 

Eugene A. DePasquale, Auditor General 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 

Department of the Auditor General 

Harrisburg, PA 17120-0018 

 

RE:  JANUARY 10, 2019 REQUEST FOR INFORMATION 

 

Dear Auditor General DePasquale, 

 

 I am receipt of your January 10, 2019 letter requesting various types of information from 

Lycoming County. I have no information to report as requested. The County has also internally 

queried the County Commissioners and Director of Administration, and those individuals have 

nothing to report as well. 

 

For purposes of this response, we are assuming that you are defining “gifts” as meaning 

gifts of value. The County may have received, from various vendors, merchandise/marketing 

materials of nominal value, for instance pens, candy, or coffee mugs, and we assume those are 

not items which you seek for us to report. 

 

In addition, I annually attend a conference for my profession held by the Eastern and 

Western Associations of county election officials. That conference is attended by various 

vendors, like any other industry. On occasion, I have had a meal or drink paid for at that annual 

conference by a vendor. Again, I assume you are not looking for a report on beverages and/or 

meals. 

 

We hope this satisfies your inquiry. 

 

 

 

Forrest K. Lehman 

Director of Elections and Registration, Lycoming County 

mailto:agulli@paauditor.gov
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Tuesday, January 22, 2019 9:39 AM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: FW: Procurement of new voting machines

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from disclosure. If the reader of this message is not 
the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, 
distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or transmission. If you 
have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 

From: Gallegos, Dianne <DLGallegos@mckeancountypa.org>  
Sent: Thursday, January 17, 2019 11:08 AM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Subject: Procurement of new voting machines 
 

Good morning, 
            I am unaware of any person in our county accepting trips or gifts from voting equipment vendors.  Our 
Director of Voter Registration and I did travel to Clarion County once and to Potter County once to attend an 
equipment demonstration.  We traveled to these counties and returned the same day.  McKean County did 
reimburse the Director of Voter Registration for mileage only. 
 
Dianne Gallegos 
Director of Elections 
McKean County 
500 W Main St 
Smethport PA  16749 
814‐887‐3236 
dlgallegos@mckeancountypa.org 
 







OFFICE OF   
VOTER REGISTRATION & ELECTIONS   

 
 

 
MONROE    COUNTY 

 
Board of Elections: Solicitor: 
John R. Moyer, Chairperson John B. Dunn 
Charles A. Garris, Vice Chairperson 
John D. Christy, Commissioner Director: 
 Sara L. May-Silfee 
 

Administrative Center, One Quaker Plaza, Room 105, Stroudsburg, PA 18360-2192  570-517-3165  FAX 570-517-3856 

       January 18, 2019 
 
 
 
Auditor General 
Eugene A. DePasquale 
Department of Auditor General 
613 North Street Room 229 
Harrisburg, PA 17120        
 
Dear Auditor General DePasquale, 
 
 In response to your letter dated January 10, 2019, I have not received nor been offered any trip, 
gift, or any kind of position on any advisory board from any voting system vendors.  Also, to the best of 
my knowledge, no County official has been offered any trip, gift, or any kind of position on any advisory 
board from any voting system vendors. 
 
       Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
       Sara L. May-Silfee,  
       Director of Elections and Voter Registration 
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Thursday, February 21, 2019 12:03 PM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: FW: Response to Auditor General's Letter  
Attachments: 2013 redacted.pdf; 2014 redacted.pdf; 2015 redacted.pdf; 2016 redacted.pdf; 2017 

redacted.pdf

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from disclosure. If the reader of this message is not 
the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, 
distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or transmission. If you 
have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 

From: Sisler, Karley <KSisler@montcopa.org>  
Sent: Friday, February 8, 2019 4:21 PM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Subject: Response to Auditor General's Letter  
 
Dear Ms. Gulli, 
 
I am in receipt of the January 10, 2019 letter from the Auditor General requesting documents 
related to the review of county procurement of new voting machines. 
 
Please find attached to this email Statements of Financial Interests for any officials of Montgomery 
County who would have some association with procurement of voting machines. I believe these 
documents will adequately address the first bullet of the request asking for names of county 
officials who have accepted gifts of any kind. As for the rest of the requests, Montgomery County 
does not have any county officials that those requests would apply to. 
 
Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any further questions in regards to this matter. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Karley 
 
 
Karley Sisler 
Director 
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Montgomery County Voter Services 
610.278.3277 
montcopa.org/voterservices 
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Tuesday, January 22, 2019 9:42 AM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: FW: letter response
Attachments: 20190118113004868.pdf

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from 
disclosure. If the reader of this message is not the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering 
this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this 
communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or 
transmission. If you have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message 
and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 
 
‐‐‐‐‐Original Message‐‐‐‐‐ 
From: Amy Hess <AHess@northamptoncounty.org>  
Sent: Friday, January 18, 2019 11:53 AM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Subject: letter response 
 
Amy Gulli, 
 
I'm writing in response to the letter dated  January 10, 2019 on behalf of Northampton County.  None of the items listed 
pertain to anyone in our office. 
 
 
Thank You, 
Amy Hess 
 
 
 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This e‐mail message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the intended 
recipient(s) and may contain confidential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or 
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distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the sender by reply e‐mail and destroy all 
copies of the original message. 
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Monday, February 11, 2019 10:33 AM
To: Larsen, Kari
Cc: Ciccocioppo, Barry; Miller, Gary
Subject: FW: Response to Voting Machine Letter of Jan 10th

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from disclosure. If the reader of this message is not 
the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, 
distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or transmission. If you 
have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 

From: Nick Custodio <Nick.Custodio@Phila.gov>  
Sent: Monday, February 11, 2019 10:28 AM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Subject: Response to Voting Machine Letter of Jan 10th 

 
Amy: 
 
Sorry we are a little late on this, in response to the Auditor Generals letter to Kevin Kelly from January 10th please know that we have 
nothing that is responsive to the questions asked in the letter. However, in an effort for full transparency: 
 
-Nick Custodio, Seth Bluestein, Michelle Montalvo, Commissioner Al Schmidt, and Commissioner Lisa Deeley have attended one or 
more machine demos hosted by the Department of State. We are unsure if any vendors contributed to the costs of these events. 
-In approximately 2013, Commissioner Al Schmidt traveled to ES&S's headquarter in Omaha, Nebraska. All meals, transportation, 
and lodging was personally paid for by Commissioner Al Schmidt and he neither sought nor received reimbursement from the city. 
-Nick Custodio, Michelle Montalvo, Commissioner Al Schmidt, and Commissioner Lisa Deeley traveled to Monongalia County, WV, 
to observe their May 8th Primary Election. Meals, transportation, and lodging were either reimbursed by the city or paid out of pocket. 
-Nick Custodio and Seth Bluestein traveled to St. Louis County, MO to observe their August 7th Primary Election. Meals, 
transportation, and lodging were either reimbursed by the city or paid out of pocket. 
 
This response only covers the Office of the Philadelphia City Commissioners and it does not include any county officials in other 
Philadelphia Departments, nor does it include anything that might have been responsive from former Commissioner Singer (Jan 2012 
- Jan 2016) or her staff. 
 
Nick Custodio  
Deputy Commissioner 
Office of Commissioner Deeley; Chairwoman 
1400 John F Kennedy Blvd 
City Hall Room 130 
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Philadelphia, PA. 19107 
O 215-686-3460 
C 814-470-1069 
F 215-686-3947 







 

SCHUYLKILL COUNTY 
VOTER REGISTRATION / ELECTION BUREAU 

 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS                                                                    DIRECTOR OF ELECTIONS                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       

    George F. Halcovage Jr., Chairman                                                                                                Frannie Brennan, Director 
    Frank J. Staudenmeier, Commissioner                                                                                                  Phone: (570) 628-1467 
    Gary J. Hess, Commissioner                                                                                                   Fax: (570) 628-1466 
 

        420 NORTH CENTRE STREET 
       POTTSVILLE PA 17901 

 
February 1, 2019 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Via email only to agulli@paauditor.gov 
 
RE: Letter from Auditor General dated January 10, 2019 
 
Dear Ms. Gulli: 
 
I am writing to you in response to the above-referenced matter. I serve as the Director of the 
Schuylkill County Election Bureau. To the best of my information, knowledge, and belief: 
 
  1.  There are no Schuylkill County officials who have accepted gifts of any kind  
       from voting equipment vendors, including trips to serve on “advisory boards”  
       since 2013; and 
 
  2.  There are no Schuylkill County officials who since 2013 have attended seminars 
       or conferences hosted by a voting system vendor and had their trip(s) paid for by 
       the taxpayers since 2013; and 
 
  3.  There is nothing to report with regard to the remainder of the questions. 
 
Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
Very truly yours, 
 

 
Frannie Brennan 
 
 
 
 
CC: Gary Bender, County Administrator 
  Alvin B. Marshall, Esquire, County Solicitor 
 

mailto:agulli@paauditor.gov
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Phone: (814) 445-1549 
Fax: (814) 445-7991 

Somerset County, Pennsylvania 

Office of Voter Registration and 

Elections 
300 North Center Ave. Suite 340 

SOMERSET, PENNSYLVANIA 15501 

COUNTY 
COMMISSIONERS 

 
GERALD WALKER 

Chairman 
 

JOHN P. TERLINGO 
Vice Chairman 

 
 

Secretary  
 

TINA PRITTS 
Registrar & Elections 

Director 
 

 
February 8, 2019 

 
 
Via Electronic Mailing Only 
 
The Honorable Eugene A. DePasquale 
c/o Amy Gulli, Director of Special Reports 
Auditor General, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 
Department of Auditor General Finance Building 
613 North Street, Room 229 
Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17120-0018 
agulli@paauditor.gov  
 
 
Re: January 10, 2019 Letter 
 Somerset County Director of Voter Registration & Election 
 
 
Dear Auditor General DePasquale: 
 
As you are aware, I serve as the Director of Voter Registration and Election for Somerset County 
(the “County”).  I am in receipt of your letter dated January 10, 2019 in which you request 
certain information from “all county board of elections directors by Feb. 8, 2019” as follows: 
 

• The names of all county officials (if any) who have accepted gifts of any kind, including 
trips to serve on “advisory boards,” since 2013; 

• The names of all county officials who have attended seminars or conferences hosted by a 
voting system vendor and had their trip(s) paid for by the taxpayers since 2013; 

• The names of vendors who have paid for such gifts/trips; 
• The value of such gifts/trips; and 
• The names of vendors who have offered any gifts/trips that were refused. 
• If there is nothing of this sort to report, please indicate such in your formal response. 

 
Because your request was addressed directly to me rather than the County Open-Records Officer, 
requests specific items of information rather than documentation, and specifies a particular due 
date inconsistent with the standard timeframes set forth under the Pennsylvania Right-to-Know 
Law, I have not treated your letter as a request under the Law.  Because, however, the 

mailto:agulli@paauditor.gov
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information that you seek appears to be more akin to disclosures that are required to be made 
annually on the State Ethics Commission form relative the Statement of Financial Interests (the 
“Ethics Form”), I have referred to the definitions and instructions provided therein to aid in my 
interpretation of your requests.  Accordingly, I interpret your use of the term “county officials” 
as meaning “Public Officials” as defined in the Ethics Form:  “Persons serving as current 
state/county/local public officials (elected or appointed).  The term includes persons serving as 
alternates/designees.  The term excludes members of purely advisory boards.”  (See Ethics Form, 
p. 1, Paragraph C).  Additionally, because your request appears to be focused on the County 
Board of Elections and my office, I interpret said “Public Officials” to be the elected and 
appointed members of the County Board of Elections, myself as the appointed Director of Voter 
Registration and Election, and my appointed deputy.  Finally, I interpret the use of the term 
“gifts” in your January 10th letter, to mean those “gifts” required to be reported on the Ethics 
Form as follows:  “For each source of gift(s) valued at $250 or more in the aggregate, list the 
following information:  the name and address of the source; the circumstances, including a 
description of each gift; and the value of the gift(s)…”  (See Ethics Form, p. 2, Block 11).  
 
In light of the foregoing and upon review of all Ethics Forms in my possession completed by the 
above-identified individuals since 2013, there is no information to report that is responsive to 
your inquiries.   
 
Should you have any questions, comments, or concerns relative to any of the foregoing or should 
you have any follow up inquiries, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Tina Pritts 
Director of Voter Registration and Election 
for Somerset County 
 
cc: Somerset County Board of Commissioners (via electronic mailing only) 
 Sonya K. Augustine, Chief Clerk (via electronic mailing only) 
 Michael P. Barbera, Esq., Solicitor (via electronic mailing only) 
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Larsen, Kari

From: Gulli,Amy
Sent: Tuesday, January 22, 2019 9:41 AM
To: Larsen, Kari
Subject: FW: Atty General letter/request of 1/10/2019

 
 
 
Amy Gulli 
Director of Special Reports 
Department of the Auditor General 
Phone: 717‐787‐1381 (office) 
agulli@PaAuditor.gov 
www.PaAuditor.gov 
Facebook:  Pennsylvania Auditor General 
Twitter:  @PaAuditorGen 
 
****************************************************************** 
The information contained in this message or transmission may be privileged and/or confidential and protected from disclosure. If the reader of this message is not 
the intended recipient (or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient) you are notified that any dissemination, 
distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited, as is the taking of any action in reliance on the content of this message or transmission. If you 
have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your computer. Thank you. 
**************************************************************************************** 
 
From: Gregory Katherman <gkatherman@unionco.org>  
Sent: Thursday, January 17, 2019 12:00 PM 
To: Gulli,Amy <AGulli@paauditor.gov> 
Subject: Atty General letter/request of 1/10/2019 

 
Dear Ms. Gulli 
 
Union County election officials have not accepted any such gifts/trips from voting equipment vendors, as 
described in your letter dated January 10, 2019. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
Greg 
 
 
--  

Gregory A. Katherman 

Chief  Election Coordinator & Registrar 

  

(570) 524-8603 Phone 
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(570) 524-8627 Fax 

GKatherman@UnionCo.org 

 

 

 
IMPORTANT WARNING: The information in this message (and the documents attached to it, if any) is confidential and 
may be legally privileged. It is intended solely for the addressee. Access to this message by anyone else is unauthorized. 
If you are not the intended recipient, any disclosure, copying, distribution or any action taken, or omitted to be taken, in 
reliance on it is prohibited and may be unlawful. If you have received this message in error, please delete all electronic 
copies of this message (and the documents attached to it, if any), destroy any hard copies you may have created and 
notify me immediately by replying to this email. Thank you. 

















Election Board Members 
 

Thomas S. Henry, 
Chairman 

 
 

Judy Kraft Mead, 
Commissioner 

 
 
 
 
 

Solicitor 
 

Kenneth R. Levitzky, 
Esq.. 

 
 

Director of Elections/ 
Chief Registrar 

 
Florence M. Kellett 

 
 

1 Courthouse Square 
Tunkhannock PA 18657 

 
Ph: 570.996.2224 or 

570.996.2226 
 

Fax: 570.836.5797 
 

Wyoming County 

Election Board 

      January 17, 2019 
 
Auditor General  
Eugene A. DePasquale 
Department of Auditor General  
613 North Street Room 229 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-0018 
 
 
Auditor General DePasquale,  
 
 This letter is in response to your letter dated January 10, 2019. No 
official within Wyoming County has received or has been offered any 
gift, trip, or position on any advisory board from any voting system   
vendor.  
 
 
 

      Respectfully Submitted, 
 
       
      Florence M Kellett,  
      Wyoming County  
      Director of Elections 






	Sample_Election_Boards Cover Letter_022219
	All county responses
	All county responses
	Adams
	Binder1
	Allegheny
	Armstrong
	Beaver
	Bedford
	Berks
	Blair
	Bradford
	Bucks
	Butler
	Cambria
	Cameron
	Carbon
	Centre 2
	Centre
	Chester
	Clarion
	Clearfield
	Phone: (814) 765-2642 Ext. 5053

	Clinton
	Columbia
	Crawford
	Cumberland
	Dauphin
	Delaware
	Elk
	Erie
	Fayette 2
	Fayette 3
	Fayette 4
	Fayette
	Forest
	Franklin
	Fulton
	Greene
	Huntingdon
	Indiana
	Jefferson
	Juniata
	Lackawanna
	Lancaster
	Lawrence
	Lebanon
	Lehigh
	Luzerne
	Lycoming
	McKean
	Mercer
	Mifflin
	Monroe
	Montgomery
	Montour
	Northampton
	Northumberland
	Perry
	Philadelphia
	Pike
	Potter
	Schuylkill
	SCHUYLKILL COUNTY
	VOTER REGISTRATION / ELECTION BUREAU


	Snyder
	Somerset
	Sullivan
	Susquehanna
	Tioga
	Union
	Venango
	Warren
	Washington
	Wayne
	Westmoreland
	Wyoming
	York


	Luzerne 2




